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November 21, 2017


The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:

This letter transmits an ordinance that will enact a six-month moratorium on the siting of new non-native fish farming facilities in King County. The moratorium will help protect native salmon species pending a review of current County shoreline policies and regulations.

The moratorium would cover commercial net pen facilities similar to the Cooke Aquaculture fish farm that failed in August, releasing thousands of farmed Atlantic salmon into the Salish Sea between Anacortes and the San Juan islands. When non-native species escape, they may harm native species by spreading disease or acting as predators.

In addition, state law requires King County to review and update its Shoreline Master Program by June 30, 2019. The Washington State Department of Ecology has recommended that the County incorporate all potential amendments into a single review process to promote efficiency and transparency.

The siting of new commercial net pen aquaculture operations along King County's limited marine shorelines prior to this review could threaten tribal treaty rights and years of work and millions of dollars in investments to protect Puget Sound's native salmon species. The legislation will enable King County and Ecology to determine if regulatory changes are needed to address the potential risks and impacts of commercial net pen fish farming facilities for non-native species. A public hearing will provide a forum for input on the moratorium.

Specifically, the ordinance:

· Declares a six-month moratorium on the establishment of commercial net pen aquaculture facilities for non-native species;
· Declares that an emergency exists; 
· In accordance with state law, directs the Executive Branch to develop a detailed work plan to remedy the issues necessitating the moratorium within 60 days; and
· Directs the Executive Branch to provide the work plan to the Council.
The legislation also furthers the goals of key County plans and initiatives as follows:

· The legislation furthers the King County Strategic Plan goal of safeguarding and enhancing King County’s natural resources and environment.
· The legislation furthers the King County Equity and Social Justice Initiative by allowing the evaluation of impacts from commercial net pen fisheries on historically underrepresented communities.
· The legislation furthers the Strategic Climate Action Plan by enabling climate impacts to be considered as part of the review of commercial net pen fisheries.
· The legislation implements the Rural Economic Strategies Plan by helping to ensure compatibility of uses and environmental protection along King County’s marine shorelines along Vashon and Maury Islands.

In developing the legislation, the Department of Natural Resources and Parks engaged area tribes and consulted with Ecology. Given the urgency of the legislation, outreach will be ongoing.

Thank you for considering this ordinance. This important legislation will help King County protect precious native salmon runs while evaluating existing regulations involving commercial net pen fishing.

If you have any questions about this ordinance, please contact Megan Smith, Director of Climate and Energy Initiatives, at 206-263-9605.

Sincerely,




Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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